International Relations Roundtable Executive Board

Notes Conference Call March 14, 2008
Participating:  Beasley, Koren, McCool, Weeks

Guest:  RT Counselor Larry Romans 

Make-up Conf. Call Mar. 21 Joan Weeks, Susan Schnuer and Judith Lin Hunt to go over items on the agenda.  

Note: Items discussed will appear in Blue Times Roman Font intermingled with the items from the Conf. Call Notes of Mar. 14th..  

1. Preconference Update

Loriene Roy will present opening remarks at the Pre-conference.  Delin says 14 people have registered so far.  Question:  How does this number compare to registration at this time for the Pre-conference at the 2007 Annual Conference?  Joan will ask Delin.

Joan reported she hadn’t emailed Delin about this yet.  After conf. call I emailed Delin.  

2. Emerging Leaders Project

The group has nearly finished identifying links to on-line training sites and will be cutting off the addition of new links soon. The links were created using Delicious software.  There was an effort to limit the links to sites emphasizing training in technology but that ended up including too many office clerical kinds of sites.  There needs to be more emphasis on library-related training such as cataloging resources and software applications. The group working on this project will present their final report during the IRRT Chair’s Program at the Annual Conference in Anaheim.

The question now is where to take this project.  For example, will IRRT host and maintain the site?  Board members think this is desirable.  Among ideas mentioned for assigning responsibility for maintaining the site were, the IRRT Publications Committee Webmaster,  a small group, the IRRT Webmasters assistant when that individual is on board.

Other comments:

The Board might like publicity generated for the training links website.

Adding a mechanism for website users to provide feedback on usability, for users to identify additional kinds of training of interest would be desirable. Donna’s note:  as I think about my suggestion I realize IRRT is not generating content, just the links, so we would need to pass along some of this feedback to those generating the content.  This needs some thought.

Joan will talk with Susan about our need before Annual Conference to be on top of how the Board wants to be involved in future maintenance and other issues related to Emerging Leaders project.

Susan mentioned that she had focused her comments on the organization of the tutorials and how to go smaller.  Susan provided background on the project itself and about how the Emerging Leaders tried to find as much as possible and now are trying to organize and decide on the format of the output.  There was some consensus that an ad hoc committee might work to oversea the project once the Emerging Leaders are finished and maybe it could be headed by Robin with possibly some members from the Emerging Leaders Group. This will be discussed again at the next board meeting.  
3. Chair’s Program at Annual Conference

Joan reported that she has confirmed the participation of the four speakers for the Chair’s Program.  Conference Registration will be paid for two of the speakers.

Joan reported that Delin has confirmed payment for the registration fees for two speakers who requested it.

The Chair’s Program will include the report of the Emerging Leader’s Project as well as the Bogle-Pratt and Humphrey/OCLC/Forrest Press awards.

Joan would like to interface the Chair’s Program with Webinar and will check with Delin about the feasibility of this so that international librarians might be able to participate from afar.  Joan will forward the suggestion for an evaluation component to both this group and the Emerging Leaders group.

4.  Anaheim Reception

The cost estimate for the International Visitor’s Reception at Annual Conference is precluding the use of the Museo site.  The $26,000 estimate included $8000 for renting the facility, with no discount available to ALA.  Also $13,000 for catering, and about $1,500 for buses to transport attendees.
Delin has identified three conference hotels who can handle the reception at a more manageable cost to ALA.

Another option might be the Anaheim Public Library, which Board members think would be more interesting to international visitors than a hotel.  There are apparent transportation problems with the Library site, but Joan will obtain more feedback regarding the nature of those transportation problems.  There is concern that attendees not get stranded at the site that is eventually chosen to host the event.  She will also ask if Gale buses will run through the reception.

Fundraising:  Susan has raised $11,000 for the reception so far and there is also $3390 from ticket sales.  Joan is interested in getting a page for the Anaheim website set up and will work with Delin to get input to the IRRT webmaster.  She would like to see the list of reception donors and their ads up on the site as soon as possible. If Board members have input regarding the website they can send comments to Robin, the webmaster.

There was discussion on the latest development that Delin announced  about the Pinnacle Events proposal.  For $20,000, including tax and gratuities, Pinnacle will make a donation to Muzeo for the venue and provide catering and transportation for 500 attendees.  They would want to hang a banner as the caterer of the event.  Susan said that $11,000 would be the final amount raised from other sponsors.  Discussion on how to recognize all the sponsors at the event led to a suggestion by Susan to give a red carnation to the sponsor attendees to wear and to post a sign with all the corporate sponsors in a prominent location at the reception. 
4. Budget

The January budget statement was sent to Board members prior to the meeting.  Donna mentioned that the $500 expense on the program line was for one of the Emerging Leader participants sponsored by IRRT.  The other expense item mentioned was the high amount for mailing. The latter expenditure reflected mailing for Leads and for IRRT  promotional material.

There was discussion on the International Emerging Leader sponsored by IRRT and the lack of participation.  He did not come to mid-winter because of visa problems but Robin and the other emerging leaders have tried to contact him without success.  The goal is to provide him with a $500 lump sum for annual if he can participate and obtain a visa.
Susan volunteered to contact him and try to determine his status and ability to participate in the Emerging Leaders Program.

5. One Voice Policy

ALA is trying to codify a policy regarding who can speak officially for ALA.  There has been a policy in place for some years but it has not been documented in writing.

The IRRT Board in discussion with the Council liaison feel that Round Tables often hold special expertise and should be consulted, where appropriate when ALA policy is formulated, or where an official ALA response is generated.  Joan with work with Sarah and Larry to prepare a response from IRRT concerning  ALA’s One Voice policy.  This input will be sent to Keith Michael Fiels.

Susan and Judith thought the approach was good and necessary. Joan will put Larry Roman’s document and the wording on the Wiki as well as submit it to the EB for input.
6. WIKI

Joan reported that the IRRT WIKI she had spent a lot of time putting together appears to have crashed.  She will contact Delin to determine what the status of the WIKI is.  The purpose of the WIKI is to make all the IRRT documents accessible in one place and so the problem with it needs to be resolved.

Joan reported to Susan and Judith that the Wiki was back up and that she would post the committee reports that Donna receives from the chairs using the MS Word document template that Joan prepared.

7. Library School Survey

The survey that Judith and Johan have been working on will be on the Conference Call agenda for April.

Judith reported that she will just email the directors rather than working with  the survey monkey system.

8. Next IRRT Board Conference Call

The next Conference Call is scheduled for April 11th.  Johan and Larry will not be able to attend.
